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Be Respectful 
Be Your Best
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Head Teacher: Daphne McWilliam
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22 March 2016
Dear Parent and Pupil
Scottish Qualifications Authority Exams 2016 – S4 to S6 Study Leave

The Scottish Qualifications Authority Exams begin on Wednesday 4 May 2016.  Pupils in S4, S5 and S6 are granted a period of study leave to allow them to prepare thoroughly for their National 5, Higher and Advanced Higher examinations. The following significant dates apply:
· Friday 29 April 2016 – Study leave begins at lunchtime for S6, and 2.55 PM for S4/5

· Wednesday 1 & Thursday 2 June 2016 – New S5 induction 
· Friday 3 June 2016 – New S6 induction

· Friday 3 June  2016 – last day of study leave
· Monday 6 June 2016 – New timetable begins

Study Leave Arrangements

Study leave is not a holiday but an opportunity to make final preparations for examinations and assessments.  Young people should take responsibility for their learning by having a regular routine of study each non-exam day.  Advice on revision strategies has been issued to all and is also on the website.
If coming into school young people can work in subject departments or in the School Library. Teachers will be available to offer advice and the chrome book trolley will be in the library for personal study. Young people should also bring their own notes and study materials.  The canteen is not a study area.  Anyone in the canteen, other than at break or lunch, will be asked to leave the school grounds.  Any time that pupils are in school they are expected to be in their full school uniform, including for all exams. Some subject departments may make arrangements for pupils to come into school to do specific pieces of work or to practice skills needed in the examinations.  

Exam Arrangements

All candidates will receive an individual timetable for the examinations after the Easter holidays, which will include TIMES, ACCOMMODATION and CANDIDATE NUMBER.  It is important that pupils check it carefully and be aware of the date, time and rooming arrangements for each of their examinations and be able to remember their candidate number so they can write it on every exam paper.  Start and finish times of all exams will vary from those on the SQA website because they fit with our school day.
Young people should arrive at the exam room 15 minutes before the start time for registration and to allow a calm start.  In the event of problems with the school buses the driver will contact the school and appropriate action will then be taken by the Senior Management Team which may include a delay to the start of that exam.
It is vital that the school is contacted immediately if a pupil is unwell on the day of an exam and unable to attend.  A medical certificate is always required in such cases for an exceptional circumstances appeal.
Exam Rules

Young people must bring all necessary equipment such as pens, pencils, etc for each exam.  If they need to use a calculator they must arrange to have one before the exam.  The following items must not be taken into the examination room:

· mobile telephones
· watches or any item capable of accessing data
· personal stereos or MP players

· calculators containing inadmissible data

· calculator cases

· spellcheckers (except where these are permitted for certain candidates)

· pencil cases

· books, notes, sketches, paper of any kind, or any other unauthorised aid

A pupil will be asked to leave the exam if an invigilator becomes aware of their possession of any of the above items and a report sent by the chief invigilator to the SQA.  This could result in a pupil receiving no marks for that exam.  Please note that should a pupil be wearing a digital watch about which there is any doubt as to its capability of down loading data we will ask them to put it in the office or their locker for the duration of the exam.  A clock is visible in all exam rooms.  
Improper conduct or a disturbance of the exam will result in a warning on the first occasion and being asked to leave if there is a repeat occurrence.  In some circumstances, the pupil may be asked to leave on the first occasion.  Again a report will be sent by the Chief Invigilator to the SQA and pupils who are guilty of improper conduct will gain no marks for that exam.  Examples of improper conduct are:

· misuse of examination material (including question papers, stationery etc)

· use of unauthorised materials in the examination room

· copying from another candidate

· collusion - working with another candidate on a task

· plagiarism – failure to acknowledge sources properly and/or submitting another person’s work as if it were your own

· disruptive behaviour in the examination room

· sitting an examination for someone else

· using inappropriate, offensive or obscene words or drawings in examination answer books or coursework.

If a pupil is reported for the use of any unauthorised aid and/or improper conduct on more than one occasion, they may be awarded no marks for all their exams.  Pupils will be encouraged by the invigilators to stay for the entire duration of the exam to allow them to do themselves justice.  No pupils may leave before half an hour of the exam time has elapsed

Exams Finishing Late
Unfortunately Central Coaches are not contracted to provide transport home for school bus pupils outside the normal school hours.  If you anticipate any difficulties because of late finishing exams please contact the school immediately and we will see if we can do anything to help.
After Study Leave

During the last week of study leave, all pupils returning for a fifth year must return to school on Wednesday 1 June and Thursday 2 June to complete their two day Senior Induction which will take place in school.  This is compulsory and all new S5 pupils must attend.  Those returning for a sixth year must attend on Friday 3 June to complete their Senior Induction.  The location for this is the Holiday Inn Express and lunch will be provided.  
New timetables will be issued and commence on Monday 6 June 2016 at registration.  Allowances will be made that day for pupils who do not have appropriate equipment with them e.g. PE kit.
Farewell to S6

The Heads of House have put a great deal of effort into organising a special lunch for the current S6 which will take place at the Holiday Inn Express on Friday 29 April 2016.  It will be an opportunity to reflect on the past six years that the pupils have spent at Bridge of Don Academy and a time to celebrate in a positive way.  Pupils will be allowed to leave after the lunch and take part in any activities they have organised for themselves.

Unfortunately, in previous years, some sixth year pupils have caused disruption to learning and teaching, vandalised school property and even caused offence and upset to staff at the school on their last day.  Any pupil involved in such activities will be severely dealt with and will face the following sanctions: 

· Any pupil intent on causing disruption will be given a Leaver’s Form and asked to leave the premises immediately.  That pupil will only be allowed to return to school to sit their exams and, if invited, will not be allowed to attend the School’s Award Ceremony at the Beach Ballroom.

· If this sanction is ignored, and the pupil persists in trying to cause disruption, then they will not only collect a Leaver’s Form but will also have all their exams cancelled with no opportunity to sit them elsewhere.
· The police may be contacted if necessary.
We hope that all our senior pupils will act sensibly and behave responsibly so as not to jeopardise their success and final stages of their school career at Bridge of Don Academy. We expect all senior pupils to attend school and continue to work to the best of their ability until the period of study leave begins.

We wish all young people success in their examinations.  We hope they will use study leave time sensibly and come into school and ask for assistance if necessary.

Yours sincerely

Daphne McWilliam
Head Teacher

Director of Education & Children’s Services: Mrs Gayle Gorman
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